

Commission de l'immigration et du statut de réfugié du Canada

Canada

<u>Home > Research > Responses to</u> <u>Information Requests</u>

## **RESPONSES TO INFORMATION REQUESTS (RIRs)**

New Search | About RIRs | Help

## ZWE42721.E

23 June 2004

Zimbabwe: Details about the Zimbabwe Central Intelligence Organisation (Organization) in recent years (2002-2004) Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board, Ottawa

According to *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2003*, the Central Intelligence Organisation (CIO) of Zimbabwe is under the control of the Minister of State for National Security in the President's Office (25 Feb. 2004). The CIO can arrest suspects and is responsible for internal and external security (Country Reports 2003 25 Feb. 2004).

Information on the CIO's operations was scarce among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate. In 2002, the *Financial Gazette* reported that:

[A] crack unit of the government's Central Intelligence Organisation (CIO) was established to trail the EU and Commonwealth election observers. According to the paper's sources, CIO officers were instructed to report on their meetings with the opposition Movement for Democratic Change and civic organisations perceived to be working against Mr Mugabe's re-election bid (*The Guardian* 19 Feb. 2002).

Information on the CIO's mandate, structure and size was not found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate.

Amnesty International has published several reports in recent years (2002 to 2004) detailing allegations of abuse perpetuated by members of the CIO (Amnesty International 5 Apr. 2004; ibid. 2 May 2003; ibid. Dec. 2002; ibid. 25 June 2002).

In general, Amnesty International has expressed concern over the tendency of the Zimbabwe government to grant immunity to members of the CIO who have been accused and/or convicted of serious crimes (Dec. 2002; ibid. 25 June 2002). Several reports offered details about specific cases where CIO officers were never punished or investigated for alleged abuse (ibid. 5 Apr. 2004; ibid. 25 June 2002). This information is corroborated by *Country Reports 2003* (25 Feb. 2004).

Human Rights Watch (HRW) has published a report on civil and political rights in Zimbabwe that details persistent abuses by ruling party militias and

state security forces, which may include the CIO (6 June 2003). The report mentions a specific incident where members of the CIO were involved in an interrogation of a member of the Manicaland Church Forum, "an interdenominational organization committed to peace building" (HRW 6 June 2003). The Forum member who was arrested and interrogated was never charged with any crime (ibid.).

In its *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2003*, the US Department of State reported that Zimbabwe's human rights remained poor and that "[m]embers of the security forces and youth militias committed numerous, serious human rights abuses" (25 Feb. 2004). The report described specific cases of abuse allegedly committed by CIO officers who were never punished for their actions (*Country Reports 2003* 25 Feb. 2004).

In 2002, articles were published in British newspapers addressing the British government's policy of deporting failed asylum seekers back to Zimbabwe (*The Observer* 13 Jan. 2002; ibid. 1 Sept. 2002). The articles indicated that critics of the policy were claiming that the CIO was in control at the Harare airport and that failed asylum seekers who were returned to Zimbabwe by the British government faced mistreatment and possible death at the hands of the CIO (ibid. 13 Jan. 2002.). One article offered a profile of an asylum seeker who claimed to have been tortured by the CIO in Zimbabwe before he arrived in Britain (ibid. 1 Sept. 2002). His supporters argued that his life would be in danger if he were returned to Zimbabwe (ibid.).

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of additional sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

## **References**

Amnesty International. 5 April 2004. "Zimbabwe: Attacks on Farm Workers and Their Children Must End Now." (AI Index: AFR 46/006/2004) <http://web.amnesty.org/library/print/ENGAFR460062004> [Accessed 11 June 2004]

\_\_\_\_\_. 2 May 2003. "Zimbabwe: Rights Under Siege." (AI Index: AFR 46/012/2003) <http://web.amnesty.org/library/print/ENGAFR460122003> [Accessed 18 June 2004]

\_\_\_\_\_. December 2002. "Zimbabwe." <http://web.amnesty.org/web/web.nsf/print/2003-zwe-summary-eng> [Accessed 18 June 2004]

\_\_\_\_\_. 25 June 2002. "Zimbabwe: The Toll of Impunity." (AI Index: AFR 46/034/2002) <http://web.amnesty.org/library/print/ENGAFR460342002> [Accessed 11 June 2004]

Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2003. 25 February 2004. "Zimbabwe." US Department of State. Washington, DC. <http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2003/27760pf.htm> [Accessed 18 June 2004] *The Guardian*. 19 February 2002. Simon Jeffery. "As the EU Imposes 'Smart' Sanctions on Robert Mugabe's Government, Simon Jeffery Looks at the Reactions of Newspapers Within Africa and Beyond."

<http://www.guardian.co.uk/print/0,3858,4359133-103646,00.html> [Accessed 23 June 2004]

Human Rights Watch (HRW). 6 June 2003. "Under a Shadow: Civil and Political Rights in Zimbabwe."

<http://hrw.org/backgrounder/africa/zimbabwe060603.htm#1> [Accessed 11 June 2004]

The Observer. 1 September 2002. Martin Bright. "Blunkett Backs Bid to Expel Mugabe Victim: Anger as Home Secretary Begins Court Proceedings." <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/zimbabwe/article/0,2763,784351,00.html">http://www.guardian.co.uk/zimbabwe/article/0,2763,784351,00.html</a> [Accessed 11 June 2004]

\_\_\_\_\_. 13 January 2002. Martin Bright, Paul Harris and Andrew Meldrum. "Britain in Dock Over Expulsions: Deported Zimbabwe Asylum-Seekers Face Death, Say Angry Refugee Groups." <a href="http://observer.guardian.co.uk/print/0,3858,4334386-102285,00.html">http://observer.guardian.co.uk/print/0,3858,4334386-102285,00.html</a> [Accessed 11 June 2004]

## Additional Sources Consulted

**Internet sources:** Black Information Link, International Press Institute, MBendi, New Zimbabwe.com, Transparency International, Zimbabwe Congress of Trade Unions, Zimbabwe Information Centre.

The attached reproduction is a copy of an official work that is published by the Government of Canada. The reproduction has not been produced in affiliation with, or with the endorsement of the Government of Canada.